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The mission of the OIG is to promote accountability, efficiency, and integrity in City government, 
as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse.  The OIG found that the 
purpose of the SXSW trip was to recruit potential sponsors and scout musical talent for future 
AFRAM Festivals.  Both Miller and Weinstock’s departments provided approval for the trip and in 
January and February of 2019, the BOE approved $4,075.20 for Miller, and $4,309.12 for 
Weinstock, for travel to SXSW from March 8, 2019 to March 14, 2019.  A month prior to the 
conference, Miller found that the music festival portion did not begin until March 11th.  With 
approval from the Deputy Comptroller, Miller changed the flight and hotel dates to March 11th to 
March 17th, at no additional cost.  It was alleged that the employees spent a total of 10 days, 
including two weekends, at SXSW. The OIG determined that Miller and Weinstock’s flight into 
Austin landed at 11:15 a.m. Monday, March 11th and their departing flight left at 5:30 a.m. 
Sunday, March 17th.
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The OIG’s review determined that Miller and Weinstock’s trip to SXSW was approved by their 
respective departments and the BOE.  Ultimately, the change in hotels and the subsequent request 
for reimbursement by Miller, did not exceed the approved spending amounts. Regardless of 
whether reimbursement for out-of-pocket costs are disbursed or not, the City did save money over 
what was allocated by the BOE. Management’s responses to the OIG report are attached.




